Town of Stonington

Economic Development Commission

Special Meeting

April 17, 2008

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Blunt White at 6:45PM.  Present were: Blunt White, Ed Hart, Paul Burgess, John Delmhorst, Ed Dear, Gary Bennett, and Dan Oliverio.  Absent were: Jim Oberhelman, Tony Lee, and Mike Latham.

The minutes of the March 20, 2008 meeting were accepted with one correction (EDC budget remaining is $5,753).
Old Business:

Blunt White and Paul Burgess recently attended a state Brownfield’s seminar in Rocky Hill.  The presentation was by Liz Appel the acting Director of the State’s Brownfield Remediation and Development program and the State’s a new full time Brownfield Coordinator Graham Stevens.  
There are Brownfield issues pertaining to the Stillman Avenue mill conversion project in part due to the condominium form of ownership.  The lack of Brownfield environmental cleanup assistance is delaying construction of this project.   EDC will provide Dave Dunham (principal investor in Investar) with Graham’s name and contact information and try to arrange a site meeting.  
Blunt White and Ed Dear are to attend a CEDF dinner on April 22 in Woodbridge. 
The Town EDC marketing brochure was discussed with Ed Hart reporting on progress to date; facts and figures are being gathered from CERC and other sources to update the data on Stonington and will be added to the existing Town EDC website brochure as soon as possible.  A more complete brochure is still in the planning stages.  
The property tax abatement proposal was discussed with Town Planner Bill Haase giving input.  The proposal has been submitted to the Board of Selectman.  It was decided that the Board of Finance should also review the proposal.  Board of Finance will perform their review after the Town fiscal budget has been adopted.

Blunt White has contacted a potential vendor for an EDC website to determine timeframe and cost required.  An assessment of the costs of benefits and of having an EDC website or using the Town’s site will need to be performed.  
There was no New Business.

At 7:30 PM, the meeting was opened into a public information session to discuss the Downtown Pawcatuck Parking Study.  Dick Harrell of Harrell-Michalowski Associates and Stonington Town Planner Bill Haase made the presentation.  The scope of the on ongoing project which is being funded by CEDF included the following:
1. Creating a map showing the area of the proposed Pawcatuck Overlay Parking District and finalizing the draft of the zoning amendments required to implement.
2. Examination of the municipal parking lot behind CC O’Brien’s including the redefinition of parking uses for some of the 39 parking spaces to include a modest allocation for local business employee parking.  Representatives of the Police Commission were in attendance (Chief Darren Stewart and Jim O’Boyle).  
4. An engineered parking plan based on a new striping arrangement for the parking spaces in the adjoining parcels on the north side of West Broad St (former Shea’s property, CTCCU and the Creamery) will be developed by Harrell Michalowski.  The work will be performed by engineer John Thompson.  Bill Haase, Dick Harrell and John Thompson walked the lots prior to the meeting and felt that a new striping plan based on shared parking might result in more parking spaces than if the striping plan was based on individual lots.   The contact person will be Dick Harrell who will be coordinating meetings with the property owners (Doug Hansen and Peter Solomon were at the meeting and supported the idea, Joyce McElhaney was contacted after the meeting).  
Dick Harrell described three approaches in the continued study:

1. Regulation (the new overlay district)
2. Physical changes (shared parking striping plans)
3. Management

He forecast a time frame of three months and that a follow-up meeting needs to be planned for in June.

There was an open discussion on various issues with concerned citizens and several of the business owners in the impacted area.

This meeting was adjourned at 8:54 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

John R. Delmhorst, Secretary

